### International Journal of Social Science And Human Research

ISSN(print): 2644-0679, ISSN(online): 2644-0695

Volume 04 Issue 10 October 2021 DOI: 10.47191/ijsshr/v4-i10-30, Impact factor-5.586 Page No: 2880-2889

### Indonesian Defense Strategy to Encounter Challenges in the Indo-Pacific (Case Study: Hegemonic War of China and the United States of America in the South China Sea)



Adhit Prayoga<sup>1</sup>, Jonni Mahroza<sup>2</sup>, Surryanto Djoko Waluyo<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1,2,3</sup>Department of Defense Diplomacy, Indonesia Defense University

**ABSTRACT:** As an arena of hegemonic war between China and the United States of America (USA), Indo-Pacific has economic value that can increase conflict in the region. This hegemonic war then cultivated rapidly, as evidenced by the expanded issue through the involvement of other countries such as France, Germany, and England. This research basically examined the actions of Indonesia as a non-claimant country in conducting defense strategy to prevent threats that can disrupt its territory, especially in the North Natuna Sea which is adjacent to the South China Sea as the main theater of this hegemonic war in Indo-Pacific. This study was analysed using qualitative method, descriptive analysis and neorealism perspective. As an effort to maintain territorial sovereignty, especially in the North Natuna Sea which is close to South China Sea, Indonesia had done several defense strategies which can be categorized as internal and external balancing. Internal balancing consists of relocation process of fishermen from North Coast of Java to Natuna, increasing trend of defense budget and particular allocation for the security of North Natuna Sea, and execution of combat exercise. External balancing includes cooperation of joint exercises and national defense industry quality improvement through transfer of technology and knowledge, joint development, as well as acquisitions.

KEYWORDS: Hegemonic War, South China Sea, Defense Strategy, Internal and External Balancing, North Natuna Sea

#### I. INTRODUCTION

Indo-Pacific is a marine bio-geographical area that includes the tropical waters of the Indian Ocean, the Western and Central Pacific Oceans, as well as the Indonesian and Philippine Seas. The geographical area of the Indo-Pacific is still problematic because it depends on the actor and the geographical position of the actor concerned. USA describes the Indo-Pacific as a region that consist of the west coast of USA to the west coast of India. On the other hand, the member states of Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) describe Indo-Pacific region as an area that includes Asia-Pacific and the Indian Ocean with ASEAN countries as its midpoint (Anwar, 2020, pp. 111-113). Meanwhile, China views Indo-Pacific as a strategy formed by USA by combining the Indian Ocean and Pacific Ocean regions to hinder China's rise as well as to maintain its own leadership and interests in the region (Chen, 2018).

The Indo-Pacific is a fighting showground for geopolitical interests because of its strategic values, since the region is known as the centre of 2/3 of the world's economic and trade powers where countries with the largest military budgets in the world such as United States, China, India, Japan, South Korea exist (Pedrason, 2021, p. 90-92). This region is essential because of the growing mobility in the oceans, the Indo-Pacific then became the busiest cross-trade area in the world and became a home for countries with large populations and led to high energy demand. The Indo-Pacific region also has abundant marine wealth, accounts for approximately 30 percent of global fishery production (MoMAF of Indonesia, 2019) and is home to world-class companies, as well as being a vital driving force in world economic growth (DoS of USA, 2019, p. 5). The South China Sea as one of the areas in the Indo-Pacific is one of the busiest international trade routes with a value of USD 3.37 trillion (Council on Foreign Relations, 2020), which is passed by 50 percent of the world's tankers for shipping oil. Several countries have the existence of the South China Sea as an export and import trade route, which places the region as a major factor in the supply of fuel and raw materials to surrounding countries. With an area of 3.5 million km<sup>2</sup>, the South China Sea is estimated to have oil reserves of 11 billion barrels (bbl), natural gas of 190 trillion cubic meters, and hydrocarbon reserves of 105 billion bbl (Xu, 2014).

#### II. RESEARCH METHOD

This research was carried out using qualitative methods with descriptive analysis regarding to the situation that occurred in the Indo-Pacific, especially the South China Sea which was the focus of the research. This descriptive research is executed through

the process of finding a problem that can be used as an object of research through social issues or phenomena; and mapping of previous research and theories that can be used to analyse the object of research (White & Sabarwal, 2014, pp. 1-2). Qualitative methods rely on observations of research objects whose findings are not obtained through statistical procedures or computational forms, although the data can be calculated and conveyed through numerical translation. Qualitative methods and descriptive analysis oriented to exploration, discovery, to inductive logic to explain a phenomenon that is the object of research (Nugrahani, 2014, pp. 31-32). This research involves data collection techniques from literature studies, which are the basis for the information needed by researchers regarding phenomena that occur in the Indo-Pacific, especially the South China Sea (Sarwono, 2006, pp. 223-228). This literature study utilizes the data obtained in the form of books, journals, research reports, newspapers, scientific articles, documents, and interview results found on websites to form a comprehensive understanding regarding to hegemonic war between China and USA, as well as Indonesia's defense strategy to encounter the aggressiveness of the war and protect its national security.

#### **III. LITERATURE REVIEW: NEOREALISM**

Neorealism or structural realism was formed by Kenneth Waltz in 1979 who described that structure of the international system is the fundamental background of relations between countries. The actions of a state do not come from the instinctive influence of an individual or a state, but because of an anarchic international structure. The aim of the state is to survive by increasing its own strength and capability (self-help), where the stronger the ability of a country, the less likely it is that the country is dominated by a stronger state (Waltz, 1979, p. 111).

Furthermore, Mearsheimer elaborated that in an anarchic international system, there is no enforcement of rules and entities other than the state which can impose a rule on a particular country. This structure results each country will not recognize the intentions of other countries in taking an action, where this can be analysed as a threat to that country. In maintaining its existence, the state as a rational actor will determine strategic policies by considering the external situation, thus these policies can take full advantage of attempts to survive. The manifestation of state power is military capability, to dominate other countries or as a form of defense (Toft, 2005, p. 383).

Neorealism differentiates state behaviour in increasing its power through defensive realism and offensive realism. Using defensive realism, the state increases its power not to become a new hegemon, but to maintain its existence in the structure of the international system (Synder, 2002, p. 152). While offensive realism believes that every country increases its power to become hegemonic power which aims to dominate the international system so that the country can survive (Yani, Montratama, & Mahyudin, 2017, pp. 34-35). Defensive and offensive realism can be summarized through basic predictions, namely offense-defense balance which will prioritize peace, cooperation and balance of power (Glaser & Kaufmann, 1998, pp. 47-48).

Balance of Power shows that the state will be able to maintain its survival in the structure of the international system by preventing one country from gaining greater power to dominate other countries. Balancing is a strategy of a country to increase its military capability, which is carried out both internally and externally, and aims to strengthen the country and balance the power of a larger state (Walt, 1985, pp. 4-5). Balancing is a common thing for a country to implement because there is freedom of action offered by this strategy. Each country balances to increase and balance its power with other countries without having to succumb to the hegemony of a stronger state (Walt, 1985, p. 15). Balancing is carried out in a self-supporting situation where the state can only depend on itself through internal and external balancing.

Internal balancing is carried out by one country through increasing its economic and military capabilities as well as conducting operations to prevent inequality with other countries, this becomes a deterrent strategy against a larger power besar (Kaufman, Little, & Wohlforth, 2007, pp. 9-10). External balancing will lead to a defense cooperation framework that is used to balance the power of a larger country, and strengthen a country's military capability. Defense cooperation generally begins through the implementation of defense diplomacy which will take several forms of cooperation such as alliances, coalitions, strategic partnerships, and the security community (Wilkins, 2011, p. 54).

### IV. SOUTH CHINA SEA: CHINA'S HISTORICAL CLAIM, AMBITION, AND AGGRESSIVE OCCUPYING STRATEGY

China uses the nine-dash line based on a map that was first issued by the Chinese government in 1947 to claim South China Sea, which in fact intersects with the Exclusive Economic Zone of other countries in the South China Sea area based on the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. (UNCLOS). This claim is strengthened by historical justification in the form of Chinese legal basis which includes the 1992 People's Republic of China (PRC) Law concerning the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone and the 1998 PRC Law concerning the Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf (Broderick, 2015, p. 1). China utilizes the existing legal basis in asserting its maritime rights in the South China Sea by making the area part of China's maritime boundaries and traditional fishing grounds. China's nine-dash line claim in fact overlaps with the Exclusive Economic

Zone (EEZ) of other countries in the Indo-Pacific region such as Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Taiwan, to Vietnam (Fravel, 2011, p. 294).

In formulating policy, China has a hierarchy that separates the ultimate goals of the policy. Expected results will be divided into vital interests, important interests and general interests. The South China Sea issue is included in important interests which requires the government to take protective measures, as well as carry out bilateral negotiations with countries that can threaten the stability of the South China Sea (Costlow, 2012, p. 13). As one of national important interests, China enforces assertive policies such as island-building and military base construction, prohibiting fishing in the region, catching foreign fishermen and increasing the intensity of fishing activities. maritime patrols in the South China Sea.

China has executed reclamation on islands in the South China Sea, covering an area of 3,200 hectares since 2013. China has also completed coastal infrastructure at four small outposts in the Spratly Islands in early 2016. These outposts include Johnson, Gayen, Hughes, and Cuarteron Reefs, which are equipped with administrative buildings, weapons bases and cannon base sensors. In 2018, China developed anti-ship and anti-aircraft missile systems at Spratly Islands outposts. This missile system is a high-capacity ground-based weapon system that China uses in disputed areas. Military infrastructure has been built at three outposts in the Spratly Islands, namely Coral Fiery Cross, Subi, and Mischief since early 2018. This infrastructure includes radar facilities, missile defense, communications, aviation, ports, weapons bases, barracks, administrative buildings and military base for the navy and air. With the reclamation actions carried out by China in the seven Spratly Islands outposts, China has automatically increased its ability to detect and maintain its sovereignty in the South China Sea from claims by neighboring countries, as well as maintain a military and paramilitary presence in the region (DoD of USA, 2019, p. 75).

Furthermore, China has 20 posts on the Paracel Islands with the reclamation and construction of a military base and port on Woody Island, a helicopter base on Duncan Island, port development on the North Island, and the reclamation of approximately 8 km on Tree Island. Woody Island is said to be the center of China's installations on the Paracel Islands as evidenced by the routine training of strategic bombers, as well as the construction of the Haiyang Shiyou 981 oil drilling rig in 2014. China's strategy in Paracel Islands focuses this area as an anti-submarine area by deploying ASW Z-18F helicopter (Lee, 2016).

At the tactical level, China uses a cabbage-strategy that mobilizes all maritime power to surround the contested area to block all access in and out so that China has full rights over the area. This is done to minimize the threat of other countries in an effort to expand their territorial area by reclamation and construction of artificial islands (Miracola, 2018). This strategy has in fact been implemented by China at the Philippines' Scarborough Shoal. The problem in Scarborough Shoal has been discussed in the International Court of Arbitration with the result of the discussion that Scarborough Shoal is a coral island and does not have rights to the EEZ. The ownership status of Scarborough Shoal is held by the Philippines because the International Court of Arbitration does not recognize the historical claims used by China (Permanent Court of Arbitration, 2016). But Chinese President Xi Jinping rejected the rule that had been set up by the International Court of Arbitration, saying it was unwarranted and sent warships to the region (Phillips, Holmes, & Bowcott, 2016). China then executed Cabbage Strategy, to block access of every Filipino fisherman who intended to enter the Scarborough Shoal area. The Philippine Supreme Court asked Duterte not to make comments indicating that the Philippines was willing to let the territory fall under Chinese control. Despite receiving pressure from inside his country, Duterte stated that the Philippines had no power to fight Chinese occupation of Scarborough Shoal.

# "We cannot stop China from doing this, the Americans were not able to stop it. Sir, what will I do? Declaring a war against China? I can, but we'll all lose our military and policemen tomorrow, and we are a destroyed nation." (The Maritime Executive, 2017)

The problem at Scarborough Shoal shows China's hegemony over countries around the South China Sea, even countries allied with the US such as the Philippines do not have sufficient capabilities to fight it. With China's maritime power and the implementation of the cabbage strategy, the object countries can do nothing but accept China's assertive actions in its sovereign territory. Although UNCLOS 1982 and The Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea (DOC) have binding and coercive powers, China can still continue to make claims in the South China Sea and threaten the sovereignty of several countries in Southeast Asia. If China's reclamation and salami slicing strategy is not taken seriously, then China will slowly gain full hegemony in the South China Sea.

#### V. HEGEMONIC WAR BETWEEN CHINA-USA AND THE EXPANSION OF THE SOUTH CHINA SEA CONFLICT IN THE INDO-PACIFIC REGION

By the end of the cold war and the collapse of the Soviet Union, USA turned into the only power in the international system that made it a unipolar power (Posen, 2019, p. 347). The unipolar situation allows stronger countries to influence weaker countries, which means that hegemony of the strongest state power becomes an important element in a unipolar international system (Degterev, 2019, p. 410). In order to deal with this situation, weaker countries have a tendency to unite in one power, which is

called a balancing act which aims to prevent inequality with other countries and balance the power of a larger state (Wilkins, 2011, p. 54).

USA as a unipolar power is the object of balancing strategy from weaker countries in the international system. One country which implements balancing act that continues to develop its strength is China, where China has become one of the countries with military and economic capabilities that have a global influence, this can be analysed from China's trade growth which has increased far from 1980, amounted from USD 40 billion to USD 4 trillion in 2015 (Morrison, 2019). China then expanded its hegemony in the South China Sea region, which was indicated by China's claim South China Sea using its map-based nine-dash line which was first issued by the Chinese government in 1947. China's nine-dash line claim in fact overlaps with the EEZ of other countries in the Indo-Pacific region such as Brunei Darussalam, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Taiwan, to Vietnam (Fravel, 2011, p. 294).

It is feared that the expansion of hegemony and the rapid growth of China will lead to a major and prolonged conflict if it is not handled quickly, thus USA decided to penetrate the Indo-Pacific region with Free and Open Indo-Pacific foreign policy announced by the President of the United States, Donald. Trump in November 2017. Free and Open Indo-Pacific has two meanings, free is a concept used to describe freedom against coercive actions by other countries, respect for sovereignty, compliance with regulations in solving problems, while open refers to on the openness of public routes which include sea or air, openness of trade routes and in investment activities (Pitakdumrongkit, 2019, p. 8).

In the defense sphere, USA executed the Freedom of Navigation Operations (FONOPs) strategy which was implemented up to 23 times in 2019 (Larter, 2020) with its strategic target which is deploying 60 percent of the United States naval fleet to the Indo-Pacific region by 2020 with the deployment of USS Montgomery, USS Barry, USS Bunker Hill, USS Mustin, and USS Wayne E. Meyer (Iswara, 2020). This strategy is the main step to ensure the presence of USA in the region, by conducting guard operations within 12 miles of disputed islands to balance China's military hegemony in the South China Sea (Broderick, 2015, p. 9). USA is not the only country that is trying to decrease China's hegemony in the South China Sea region, but there are also other countries such as France, Germany, and the United Kingdom (UK) which involved in implementing FONOPs to decline China's claims to the region (Akita, 2021). This has caused the expansion of the South China Sea case, which previously only involved countries in the Indo-Pacific, is now a global challenge with the involvement of other major powers which are trying to cease the growth of China's hegemony in the South China Sea.

The involvement of countries globally in the South China Sea case has in fact become a challenge in resolving border disputes in the Indo-Pacific. China continuously reminds other countries (outsiders) not to get involved in resolving the South China Sea problem, because these countries only take offensive actions without actually considering about its impact on the efforts that have been made by the countries involved in the conflict. Other countries such as USA, France, Germany, and Britain have only slowed the process of resolving border disputes in the South China Sea by continuing to increase the intensity of the conflict through offensive and aggressive means in the region.

"We think non-regional countries should not deliberately amplify such differences or disputes left from the past. Nonregional countries should also not make use of these differences to sow distrust between China and ASEAN countries." – Prime Minister of China, Wang Yi (Petty, 2021).

USA, France, Germany, and the UK aggressive actions have triggered the emergence of a new approach from China, namely Wolf-Warrior Diplomacy. This diplomatic approach is named after the Chinese patriotic film, Wolf Warrior, which enhances Chinese people's sense of nationalism and patriotism. Wolf-Warrior Diplomacy marks the transition of China's conservative, passive, and humble diplomacy to become more assertive, proactive, and high-profile (Zhu, 2020). Wolf-Warrior Diplomacy is reflected as the efforts of Chinese diplomats to defend their national interests in a confrontational way, both through aggressive words and actions. Wolf-warrior diplomacy is performed to secure China's existence in the international system through the principle of self-help, which is proven by China's actions to increase its defense budget by 6.6% from USD 167 billion to USD 178.2 in order to secure the country's sovereignty and security (Yeo, 2020). China also issued a unilateral moratorium on fishing in the South China Sea as a country that claims most of the region (Xinhua, 2020) and enforced China Coast Guard (CCG) Law which authorized its maritime law-enforcement fleets to use lethal force on foreign ships operating in China's waters including the disputed waters in South China Sea (Trung, 2021). In addition, through the Ministry of Natural Resources and the Ministry of Civil Affairs, China named 80 islands, coral reefs, and seamounts in the South China Sea (AFP, 2020).

#### VI. CHALLENGES IN THE SOUTH CHINA SEA AND INDONESIA'S DEFENSE STRATEGY

From the cases that occurred in the Indo-Pacific, it can be concluded that Indonesia faces threats in the form of Chinese assertive claims and actions in the South China Sea, and the ambitions of USA, Britain, Germany, and France to demonstrate their existence in disputed areas using FONOPs strategy with the assumption that the South China Sea is an international water (CNN Indonesia, 2020). As a non-claimant state, Indonesia has North Natuna Sea which is close to South China Sea as the theatre of

conflict between China and USA in Indo-Pacific region. China asserts that North Natuna Sea as Indonesia's EEZ within 200 nautical miles (nm) overlaps with an area of 50,000 km<sup>2</sup> on the nine-dash line in which Chinese fishermen have used to fish for centuries (Nugroho, 2017). This overlapping case has become the basis for trespassing committed by Chinese fishing vessels in the region, involving coastguard and warship for protecting illegal fishing as well as intruding actions in the North Natuna Sea (Andryanto, 2021). USA also executed border violations in the North Natuna Sea by the involvement of aircraft carriers USS Princeton (CG-59), USS Nimitz (CVN-68), and USS Sterett (DDG-104) (Ramdhani, 2021). USA and China have become a challenge for Indonesia to secure the North Natuna Sea area which is close to conflicted area between two countries in South China Sea, thus Indonesia ought to establish and execute defense strategy that can enforce sovereign rights in the North Natuna Sea.

Defense strategy is an action plan designed to realize the national interest, specifically to protect the sovereignty of the statem and the safety of nations. Defense strategies can also be used as a response to various spectrums of crises and serve as a guide for countries to deal with uncertainties in the strategic environment. The defense strategy has an impact on the development of country's power, national defense, the organization of defense elements and the utilization of technological advances (MoD of Indonesia, 2015). Indonesia's defense strategy is performed based on active-defense perspective. Active-defense is a manifestation of inactive and non-expansive defense which focuses on military and non-military defense by utilizing the role of the national military and civilians as an effort to prevent assertive actions from other countries that can threaten Indonesia's national interests (Risman, Sumertha, & Widodo, 2018, p. 37-58). In order to deal with the threats in South China Sea, especially North Natuna Sea, a layered defense strategy should be implemented through the universal people's security defense system (*Sistem Pertahanan Keamanan Rakyat Semesta* / Sishankamrata) (Setiyawan, Mantri, & Junaidi, 2020, p. 155-167). The synergy between military and civilians plays an important role in the success of the active-defense strategy, as a deterrence effect and a proof of Indonesia's existence as a way to to encounter military threats which happens in North Natuna Sea as a part of South China Sea.

#### INDONESIA'S DEFENSE STRATEGY: EXISTENCE, DETERRENCE, AND NORTH NATUNA SEA TERRITORIAL SOVEREIGNTY

The North Natuna Sea is included in the coverage of East Natuna oil and gas block with an area of 4,165 km<sup>2</sup>, and the depth of 60-150 meters. The North Natuna Sea consists of Block D-Alpha which has natural gas reserves of 46 trillion cubic feet, crude oil for 500 million bbl of oil equivalent, and its fish potential (Pertamina, 2016). This indicates that the strategic value of North Natuna Sea consists of the potential natural resources such as fisheries, oil, gas, and its strategic position where this region is one of the international shipping lanes in Indonesia (Mahabror & Hidayat, 2018). Concerning about trespassing which was done by both China and USA, Indonesia had done several defense strategies based on active-defense perspective with the main points such as existence and deterrence whether it is done as internal or external balancing.

#### A. INTERNAL BALANCING DEFENSE STRATEGY

As an effort of internal balancing to emphasize the existence of Indonesia to protect territorial sovereignty, Indonesia has been moving >30 Gross Tons (GT) trawl-dismantled vessels from North Coast of Java (Pantura) to Natuna Sea (Nasution, Saputro, & Mursid, 2020). Relocation process was carried out in stages, with the transfer of 300 vessels in 2016, 100 vessels in 2017, and will be continued after fishing base has been built in Natuna (Rosana, 2020). Ministry of Marine Affairs and Fisheries of the Republic of Indonesia provided stimulus to Natuna local communities and Pantura fishermen in the form of vessels and fishing gear as well as alternative livelihood training (Natuna: vessels <10 GT, productive economic training, fisherman insurance, fisherman identification cards, ease of land-licence certification; Pantura: vessels >30 GT, fisherman insurance and training on new fishing gear to improve fishermen's skills) (KKPNews, 2017) (Akbar & Halim, 2020). These fishermen were also educated with state defense (bela negara) training through The National Military of Indonesia (*Tentara Nasional Indonesia /* TNI) Program which is TNI *Manunggal Masuk Desa /* TMMD since 2017 by the District Military Command 0318/Natuna. TNI collaborated with the Regional Government of Natuna Regency in making a joint program across Natuna Regency to strengthen territorial sovereignty by involving civilians as a supporting force based on Sishankamrata (Natuna News, 2021).

Indonesia defense budget also experienced an increasing trend since 2018, from Rp106.8 trillion to IDR 127.35 trillion in 2020 (Zahara & Rizky, 2020) then increased IDR 137.3 trillion in 2021 (Pusparisa, 2021). Indonesia allocated a defense budget of IDR 12.2 trillion to strengthen maritime security in Natuna based on Presidential Regulation Number 85 of 2021 concerning the Government's Work Plan for 2022. This defense budget will be used to fulfill the adequacy of Indonesia's Navy (TNI *Angkatan Laut* / TNI AL) weapon system equipment in Natuna by 40.59 percent and marine security equipment belonging to Indonesian Sea and Coast Guard (*Badan Keamanan Laut* / Bakamla) by 44.17 percent (Ziyadi, 2021). Increasing conflict and threat escalation in South China Sea as well as trespassing which was taken place in North Natuna Sea are considered as vital points of this enhancement and utilization of Indonesia's defense budget as an effort of internal balancing and establish deterrence effect.

Indonesia conducts naval combat exercises almost every year in the North Natuna Sea to strengthen its deterrence power by involving TNI as its focal point, specifically The Fleet Command I (*Komando Armada /* Koarmada I) or better known as the

West Indonesia Fleet Command (*Komando Armada Barat* / Koarmabar). Koarmabar is one of the main commands under TNI AL which oversees 5 main bases (*Pangkalan Utama* AL / Lantamal), namely a) Lantamal I in Medan; b) Lantamal II in Padang; c) Lantamal III in Jakarta; d) Lantamal IV in Tanjung Pinang and e) Lantamal XII in Pontianak. Koarmabar operational unit consists of the Fleet Combat Group I (*Gugus Tempur Laut Armada* I / Guspurla Koarmada I) and the Fleet Marine Security Group I (Guskamla Koarmada I). Lantamal IV, which is located in Tanjung Pinang, oversees the Naval Base (*Pangkalan* AL / Lanal) in Natuna Regency, namely Lanal Ranai. Lanal Ranai is the main base for Indonesian navy ships (KRI and KAL) such as KRI Krait, KRI Welang and KAL Anaconda as well as a supporting base for other ships currently operating or conducting operations in the Natuna Sea. Naval combat exercise which had been carried out can be described as follows:

Year	Exercise	Location	Involved Elements
2016	Latihan Geladi Tugas	Lampah Strait	6 Navy Ships
	Tempur (Glagaspur)	and Natuna Sea	
2017	Latihan Siaga Tempur Koarmabar	Natuna Sea	23 Navy Ships
			2 Tactical Reconnaissance Aircraft
			1 Helicopter
			2 Frogman Forces Command Teams
			2 Diving Teams (Underwater Rescue Service)
			Naval Aviation Centre Team
			Health and Medical Team
2018	Latihan Tempur Laut	North Natuna Sea	5 Navy Ships
			1 Tactical Reconnaissance Aircraft
			Lanal Batam
			Lanal Ranai
			Lanal Tarempa
2021	Glagaspur	Natuna Sea	26 Navy Ships
			17 Aircrafts
			28 Marine Combat Vehicles

Since early 2021, Indonesia has located four navy ships to operate routine patrols in the North Natuna Sea as an effort to emphasize existence and deterrence power. With a focus on protecting territorial sovereignty in the North Natuna Sea, Indonesia has also increased surveillance attempts to encounter escalating conflict tensions between China and the United States as well as trespassing by carrying out the Segara-21 standby operation in November. This operation will involve 5 navy ships and 1 aircraft type Beechcraft King Air 350i U-6401, which will constantly strengthen routine patrols in the North Natuna Sea (Afrizal, 2021).

#### **B. EXTERNAL BALANCING DEFENSE STRATEGY**

Through the existing international cooperation, Indonesia performed joint exercises with other countries to improve TNI AL capability, comprehend tactics, and at the same time become a deterrence power as a show-of-force attempt because these exercises cover the use of weapons owned by both countries in securing maritime areas. In 2020, TNI AL conducted a joint exercise with Japan Maritime Self-Defense Force (JMSDF) from the Southwest of Jemaja Island to the North Natuna Sea using the passing exercise method. Guspurla Koarmada I deployed KRI John Lie-358, as well as KRI Sutanto-377, and JMSDF deployed the JS Kaga DDH 184 helicopter along with the destroyer JS Ikazuchi DD 107. Joint exercise began with Rendezvous (RV) in the Indonesian EEZ, then continued with salute and greetings between Commander of Guspurla Koarmada I Laksma TNI Dato Rusman and Commander of Escort Flotilla 2 JMSDF Rear Admiral Konno Yasushige. The exercise emphasizes maneuvering procedures in logistics transfer, namely the RAS Approach, and is supported with tactical maneuvers and farewell passes (Yahya, 2020).

Indonesia also conducted joint exercise with Singapore, between TNI AL and *The Republic of Singapore Navy* (RSN) in 2021 which took place in Batam and Natuna Sea as well as Singapore Strait. TNI AL deployed KRI Diponegoro-265, KRI Malahayati-362, and CASA Aircraft while RSN deployed RSS Tenacious-71, RSS Justice-18, and F-50 RSN Aircraft. The purpose of this joint exercise is to improve quality and professionalism of Indonesia and Singapore as well as to strengthen the cooperation between two countries and support a positive value to maintain security stability in the Southeast Asian region. This exercise emphasized photo exercise, search and rescue exercise, VOI tracking exercise, over the horizon exercise, replenishment at sea, killer tomato surface firing target exercise, encounter exercise, flash exercise, and flag hoist exercise which were done using field maneuver method (Mazrieva, 2021).

In order to strengthen national defense, especially in the maritime defense industry, Indonesia also conducted various foreign cooperations with South Korea, Netherlands, Sweden, and Italy. Indonesia cooperates with South Korea in the form of transfer of technology (ToT) for Type 209/1400 Submarine (Changbogo) between Daewoo Shipbuilding & Marine Engineering (DSME) and PT PAL Indonesia. ToT was implemented in stages, the first 2 submarines were fully built at DSME involving 186 personnel from PT. PAL, followed by a third ship that has been built at DSME on a module-by-module basis and was assembled at PT PAL Indonesia under the name Alugoro-405 Submarine. Through this cooperation, Indonesia is known as the first country in Southeast Asia that can manufacture a submarine (Idris, 2020). Another partner from South Korea is POSCO Daewoo Cooperation, through a material package procurement agreement with SPER agreement number No. 03/10000/I/2017 which was signed on January 21 2017. This agreement aims to build a landing platform dock ship ordered by the Procurement Service of the Indonesian Navy Headquarters, the construction of strategic sealift vessel 123, nuclear-powered boats, SEWACO systems, tugboats, and hospital auxiliary vessels (PT PAL Indonesia, 2019).

Indonesia also signed a contract with the Dutch defense industry, namely Damen Schelde Naval Shipbuilding (DSNS) for the procurement of missile destroyers ship in the form of joint development and ToT. The PKR-10514 is the first over-water warship that was first built in Indonesia using a modular construction system system, with a length of 105.11 meters and a width of 14.2 meters and the speed of 28 knots which can sail up to 5000 nm with a sailing endurance of up to 20 days. This ship is equipped with the SEWACO (sensor, weapon, and command) system and is capable of conducting sea-surface, underwater, and network-based warfare (MoD of Indonesia, 2017). Indonesia then signed a Teaming Agreement Maintenance, Repair and Overhaul (TA MRO) with Sweden, represented by BAE Systems BOFORS AB on 27 May 2021. This collaboration relates to ease of access in the repair and maintenance process of Indonesia warships amd patrol boats, as well as transfer of technology and knowledge transfer to improve the quality of development of Indonesia defense industry (MoFA of Indonesia, 2021). Indonesia is also with the Italian defense industry, namely Fincantieri for the acquisition of six new FREMM class frigates, former Maestrale class frigates, and logistical support needed since June 2021 (Iqbal, 2021).

#### VII. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION

The unpredictable changes of hegemonic competition between major powers in the Indo-Pacific region increase the urgency to keep this region safe and avoid the emergence of a great power that dominates the region. North Natuna Sea, as an area which is close to South China Sea as main theater of conflict in Indo-Pacific has been being under threat which is performed by either China and USA. The assertiveness of both countries should be considered as a challenge along with growing tension of conflict and internalization phase of South China Sea conflict. In order to encounter these challenges, Indonesia as a central actor must realize its readiness against threat to territorial sovereignty that can occur at any time, due to aggressive actions carried out by major powers in the Indo-Pacific Region. Indonesia had done several defense strategies which can be characterized as internal and external balancing based on active-defense perspective and Sishankamrata through the involvement of civilians and military. These strategies were implemented to emphasize the existence and deterrence power of Indonesia regarding to territorial sovereignty of North Natuna Sea as an area which is full of potential to fulfill the welfare of nations and the state.

Since hegemonic war between China and USA has been taking place in Southeast Asia, Indonesia should stand as a natural leader of ASEAN. Indonesia should be a driving force for defense efforts to encounter challenges in the Indo-Pacific, especially the South China Sea by highlighting a) implementation of diplomacy to accelerate the preparation of the Code of Conduct (CoC) between China and ASEAN to minimize China's assertive actions in the South China Sea; b) establishment of a confidence building measure (CBM) by creating a cooperation for joint patrols in the EEZ area of each ASEAN member country, this will increase the existence of member countries in the South China Sea and prevent the expansion of territorial claims by China as well as aggressiveness of USA, France, Germany, and UK; c) supporting the establishment of potential cooperation to improve maritime security, namely the ASEAN Navy Chiefs' Meeting (ANCM) to serve as the ASEAN Navy as a form of ASEAN Naval Cooperation. ANCM can be an ideal mechanism to be developed into an ASEAN Navy with the involvement of every member country that has a navy, where the ASEAN Navy will also be a platform to realize CBM and capacity building to deal with various threats in the territorial waters together; and d) improving the quality of the armed forces of ASEAN member countries through capacity building in joint training programs in the form of war exercises or non-war exercises, this strategy is used to form a deterrence force against China, USA, France, Germany, and UK.

#### REFERENCES

- 1) Anwar, D. F. (2020). Indonesia and the ASEAN Outlook on the Indo-Pacific. *International Affairs, Vol. 96 No. 1*, 111-129.
- 2) Chen, D. (2018, April 27). *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2018/05/what-china-thinks-of-theindo-pacific-strategy/

- 3) Pedrason, R. (2021, May 05). Indo-Pasifik dalam Perspektif Geopolitik dan Geostrategi. *Jurnal Pendidikan Penelitian Indonesia Vol. 7, No. 1*, 88-95).
- 4) MoMAF of Indonesia. (2019, February 08). *Kementerian Kelautan dan Perikanan Republik Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://kkp.go.id/artikel/8872-peran-strategis-indonesia-dalam-kerjasama-indo-pacific
- 5) DoS of USA. (2019). *A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision*. Washington DC: Department of State of the United States of America.
- 6) Council on Foreign Relations. (2020). *CFR*. Retrieved from https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/ territorial-disputes-south-china-sea.
- 7) Xu, B. (2014, May 14). CFR. Retrieved from https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/south-china-sea-tensions.
- 8) White, H., & Sabarwal, S. (2014). Quasi-Experimental Design and Methods. Florence: United Nations Children's Fund.
- 9) Nugrahani, F. (2014). Metode Penelitian Kualitatif. Surakarta: Cakra Books.
- 10) Sarwono, J. (2006). Metode Penelitian Kuantitatif dan Kualitatif. Yogyakarta: Graha Ilmu.
- 11) Waltz, K. (1979). Theory of International Politics. California: Addison Wesley Publishing Company.
- 12) Toft, P. (2005). John J. Mearsheimer: An Offensive Realist between Geopolitics and Power. *Journal of International Relations and Development*, 381-408.
- 13) Synder, G. (2002). Mearsheimer's World Offensive Realism and The Struggle for Security. *International Security Journal*, 149-173.
- 14) Yani, Y. M., Montratama, I., & Mahyudin, E. (2017). Pengantar Studi Keamanan. Malang: Intrans Publishing.
- 15) Glaser, C. L., & Kaufmann, C. (1998). What is the Offense-Defense Balance and Can We Measure It? *International Security*, 44-82.
- 16) Walt, S. M. (1985). Alliance Formation and the Balance of World Power. International Security, 3-43.
- 17) Kaufman, S. J., Little, R., & Wohlforth, W. C. (2007). *The Balance of Power in World History*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 18) Wilkins, T. S. (2011). 'Alignment', not 'Alliance' The Shifting Paradigm of International Security Cooperation: Toward a Cooperation Taxonomy of Alignment. *Review of International Studies*, 53-76.
- 19) Broderick, K. (2015). *Chinese Activities in the South China Sea: Implications for the American Pivot to Asia.* Virginia: Project 2049 Institute.
- 20) Fravel, M. T. (2011). China's Strategy in the South China Sea. Contemporary Southeast Asia Vol. 33 No. 3, 292-319.
- 21) Costlow, M. R. (2012). *Gunboat Diplomacy in the South China Sea*. Colorado: USAF Institute for National Security Studies.
- 22) DoD of USA. (2019). *Military and Security's Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*. The United States of America: Department of Defense Office of the Secretary of Defense
- 23) Lee, V. R. (2016, February 15). *The Medium*. Retrieved from https://medium.com/satellite-image-analysis/china-is-building-a-helicopter-base-in-the-paracel-islands-and-manufacturing-land-at-two-more-6550b6f8f2d6.
- 24) Miracola, S. (2018, December 21). *ISPI Online*. Retrieved from https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/chinesehybrid-warfare-21853
- 25) Permanent Court of Arbitration. (2016, July 12). *PCA-CPA*. Retrieved from https://pca-cpa.org/en/news/pca-press-release-the-south-china-sea-arbitration-the-republic-of-the-philippines-v-the-peoples-republic-of-china/.
- 26) Phillips, T., Holmes, O., Bowcott, O. (2016, July 12). *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jul/12/philippines-wins-south-china-sea-case-against-china.
- 27) The Maritime Executive. (2017, March 21). *The Maritime Executive*. Retrieved from https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/duterte-says-he-cant-defend-scarborough-shoal.
- 28) Posen, B. R. (2019). Emerging Multipolarity: Why Should We Care? Current History, 347-352.
- 29) Degterev, D. (2019). Multipolar World Order: Old Myths and New Realities. Vestnik RUDN. International Relations, 404-419.
- 30) Morrison, S. (2019, June 25). Asialink. Retrieved from https://asialink.unimelb.edu.au/stories/australia-and-the-indo-pacific-an-address-by-prime-minister-scott-morrison
- 31) Pitakdumrongkit, K. K. (2019). *The Impact of the Trump Administration's Indo-Pacific Strategy on Regional Economic Governance*. Hawaii: East-West Center.
- 32) Larter, D. B. (2020, February 5). *Defense News*. Retrieved from https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2020/02/05/in-challenging-chinas-claims-in-the-south-china-sea-the-us-navy-is-getting-more-assertive/
- 33) Iswara, A. J. (2020, June 23). Kompas. Retrieved from https://www.kompas.com/global/read/2020/06/23/220813770/china-sebut-militer-as-kerahkan-kekuatan-besar-ke-asiapasifik?page=all

- 34) Akita, H. (2021, March 5). *Nikkei Asia*. Retrieved from https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Comment/European-navies-hold-stronger-China-deterrent-than-first-appears
- 35) Petty, M. (2021, January 25). *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2021-01-25/explainer-south-china-sea-tension-flares-again-as-biden-takes-charge
- 36) Zhu, Z. (2020, May 15). *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/interpreting-chinas-wolf-warrior-diplomacy.
- 37) Yeo, M. (2020, May 22). *Defense News*. Retrieved from https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2020/05/22 /china-announces-1782-billion-military-budget/.
- 38) Xinhua. (2020, May 01). *Xinhua Net*. Retrieved from https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2020/05/22/ china-announces-1782-billion-military-budget/.
- 39) Trung, N. T. (2021, April 12). Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative. Retrieved from https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2020/05/22/china-announces-1782-billion-military-budget/.
- 40) AFP. (2020, April 21). *Barrons*. Retrieved from https://www.barrons.com/news/beijing-names-islands-in-disputed-south-china-sea-01587466205.
- 41) CNN Indonesia. (2020, July 15). CNN Indonesia. Retrieved from https://www.cnnindonesia.com/nasional/20200715205027-20-525197/jaga-laut-natuna-bakamla-awasi-kekuatan-asyang-ada-di-lcs
- 42) Nugroho, J. (2017, September 05). *Today Online*. Retrieved from https://www.todayonline.com/commentary/china-must-tread-carefully-protest-over-natunas.
- 43) Andryanto, S. D. (2021, September 21). *Tempo Nasional*. Retrieved from https://nasional.tempo.co/read/1508501/kapal-perang-cina-masuk-perairan-laut-natuna-utara-bukan-laut-cina-selatan-lagi.
- 44) Ramdhani, J. (2021, February 06). *Detik News*. Retrieved from https://news.detik.com/berita/d-5364392/kapal-perang-ri-pelototi-3-kapal-induk-as-konvoi-di-laut-sumatera/2.
- 45) MoD of Indonesia. (2015). Indonesia's Defense White Paper. Jakarta: Kementerian Pertahanan Republik Indonesia.
- 46) Risman, H., Sumertha, G., & Widodo, P. (2018). Kebijakan Strategis Pemberdayaan Diaspora Indonesia untuk Pertahanan Negara. *Jurnal Strategi Perang Semesta Universitas Pertahanan, Vol. 4 No.* 2, 37-57.
- 47) Setiyawan, W. M., Mantri, B. H., & Junaidi, A. (2020). Optimalisasi Sishankamrata melalui Penerapan Lima Pilar Total Defense sebagai Upaya Mewujudkan Negara Indonesia yang Berdaulat. *Borneo Law Review, Vol. 4 No. 2*, 155-167.
- 48) PT. Pertamina. 2016. *Rencana Pengembangan Wilayah Natuna Bagian Timur*. Jakarta: Slide bahan diskusi di Universitas Pertahanan tanggal 23 Mei 2016.
- 49) Mahabror, D., & Hidayat, J. J. (2018). Analisis Kerugian Ekonomi Akibat Illegal Fishing di Zona Ekonomi Eksklusif Perairan Natuna. *Prosiding Seminar Nasional Kelautan dan Perikanan IV*, 263-270.
- 50) Nasution, D. D., Saputro, F. A., Mursid, F. (2020, January 09). *Republika*. Retrieved from https://www.republika.co.id/berita/q3twzq328/menggiring-nelayan-pantura-ke-natuna.
- 51) Rosana, F. C. (2020, January 07). *Tempo Bisnis*. Retrieved from https://bisnis.tempo.co/read/1292178/pangkalan-nelayan-di-natuna-luhut-bertahun-tahun-hanya-wacana.
- 52) KKPNews. (2017, September 22). *KKPNews*. Retrieved from https://news.kkp.go.id/index.php/kkp-bagikan-690-paket-bantuan-alat-penangkapan-ikan-ramah-lingkungan-di-pantura/.
- 53) Akbar, R. J., & Halim, F. (2020, January 08). *Viva*. Retrieved from https://www.viva.co.id/arsip/1255700-kkp-siap-fasilitasi-120-nelayan-pantura-yang-ingin-melaut-di-natuna.
- 54) Natuna News. (2021, March 23). *Natuna News*. Retrieved from https://natunakab.go.id/tim-wasev-tmmd-tinjau-sasaran-non-fisik-di-natuna/.
- 55) Zahara, E. L., & Rizky, A. (2020). Anggaran Pertahanan Indonesia: Pemenuhan Minimum Essential Force. Jakarta: Pusat Kajian Anggaran Badan Keahlian Sekretariat Jenderal DPR RI.
- 56) Pusparisa, Y. (2021). Anggaran Kementerian Pertahanan 2021 Terbesar dalam Satu Dekade. Jakarta: Kata Data.
- 57) Ziyadi, A. (2021, September 30). *Militer Meter*. Retrieved from http://militermeter.com/jokowi-siapkan-anggaran-12-trilyun-untuk-jaga-natuna/.
- 58) Afrizal. (2021, September 17). *RRI Ranai*. Retrieved from https://rri.co.id/ranai/daerah/1191913/operasi-siaga-segara-21-di-laut-natuna-utara-tni-al-kerahkan-5-

kri?utm\_source=news\_populer\_widget&utm\_medium=internal\_link&utm\_campaign=General%20Campaign.

59) Yahya, A. N. (2020, October 07). Kompas Nasional. Retrieved from https://nasional.kompas.com/read/2020/10/07/12345181/saat-tni-al-dan-jepang-pamer-armada-di-laut-natunautara?page=all.

- 60) Mazrieva, E. (2021, September 17). VoA Indonesia. Retrieved from https://www.voaindonesia.com/a/angkatan-laut-indonesia-dan-singapura-latihan-perang-di-laut-natuna/6232843.html.
- 61) Idris, M. (2020, January 28). *Kompas*. Retrieved from https://money.kompas.com/read/2020/01/28/130300226/ri-jadi-satu-satunya-negara-pembuat-kapal-selam-di-asean?page=all.
- 62) PT PAL Indonesia. (2019, October 9). *PT PAL Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://pal.co.id/2020/02/tak-berkategori/pt-pal-indonesia-persero-signed-contract-cooperation-with-posco-international-corporation-2/
- 63) MoD of Indonesia. (2017, October 30). Kementerian *Pertahanan Republik Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://www.kemhan.go.id/2017/10/30/menhan-resmikan-kapal-pkr-2-hasil-kerjasama-indonesia-belanda.html
- 64) MoFA of Indonesia. (2021, May 27). *Kementerian Luar Negeri Republik Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://kemlu.go.id/stockholm/id/news/13362/kbri-stockholm-fasilitasi-penandatanganan-perjanjian-mro-kapal-perang-antara-ptpal-dan-bofors-ab
- 65) Iqbal, M. (2021, June 10). *CNBC Indonesia*. Retrieved from https://www.cnbcindonesia.com/news/20210610150415-4-252130/deal-prabowo-borong-8-kapal-perang-buatan-italia